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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, February 11, 2015  
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:01 A.M., Wednesday, February 11, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance: Council Member Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Stephen Swann; State Representative Lake Ray and Commissioner Penny Thompson were excused; it was announced that Commissioner Scott Shine had submitted his resignation owing to his recent election to the Duval County School Board; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Melissa M. Long, Chief, Environmental Quality Division; Brian Burket, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Janie Thomas,  Shrimp Producers Association; David DeCmp, Mayor’s Office; Shane Williams; Jim Piggott, WJXT; Steve Patterson, 
Florida Times-Union; John Nooney; Connie Holt, Executive Council Assistant (Holt); Jessica Morales, Legislative Assisant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes, as amended, for the January 14, 2015 meeting. Council Member Crescimbeni offered an amendment to the January minutes to reflect that the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2015-38 (FIND grant applications) with an amendment that cited the FIND Subcommittee’s prioritized list of projects.  
The first item on the monthly meeting’s agenda was legislative issues requiring the Commission’s consideration and recommendation vote.
Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, explained and fielded questions on Ordinance 2015-33,  Auth  a Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease Renewal…for Operation of a 1-Slip Docking Facility…in Ft George Inlet for 5-Year Term.  After a brief discussion, the Commission voted to recommend approval, 9-0.

Ms. Meeks then explained and fielded question on Ordinance 2015-57, Approp $639,650 from Fla Inland Navigation District (FIND) & $348,480 FROM Grant Capital Projs…for FIND Grant Projs for Arlington Lions Club Boat Ramp Boardwalk Extension, Constrn of Exchange Island Floating Dock, Replacement of Northbank Riverwalk Pedestrian Bridge…  A fairly lengthy discussion ensued on the bridge component of the Replacement of Northbank Riverwalk Pedestrian Bridge project.  At one point, the Chair suggested deferring the item because of the numerous questions regarding the bridge.  Ms. Meeks suggested that the panel could recommend approval of the measure without the bridge component.  Council Member John Crescimbeni requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to draft an amendment to the proposed ordinance that deleted the funding allotted to the bridge project.  On a vote of 9-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance, as amended.
City Planner Edward Lukacovic, Planning & Development Department, explained what Ordinance 2015-62 entailed: Apv for Transmittal a Proposed Large Scale Revision to FLUM Series of the 2030 Com Plan – 306 Carnegie St * Propty at Carnegie & Beaver St W, Australian Ave. Suemac Rd & Pasadena St…CGC & LDR to HI….   There was a lengthy discussion of the land use amendment.  Mr. Dan Boswell, agent for the applicant, was available to answer questions.  Approval of the land use amendment would enable the applicant to construct a car crushing facility at the site.  The site is currently a junk yard.  There were questions as to whether there were hazardous materials in the site that could ultimately enter the area’s waterways.  Commissioner Gary Anderson inquired if there had been an assessment of the soil at the site or if an assessment had been planned.

Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston noted that the Planning & Development Department was favorably disposed to approving the application if the applicant committed to reducing the acreage of the site.  The Planning & Development Department recommends approval with the condition that acreage of the parcel that is in a flooding area be reduced in size to 8.1 acres.  An amendment to reduce the size of the parcel to 8.1 acres was offered and approved.  The Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance, as amended.
The Commission next deliberated on Ordinance 2015-101,  Approp $98,000 from Environmental Protection Fund for a 4-Yr Study of Mercury in the Environment…Auth Agreemt with Jax Univ for the Study….James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board, explained the proposed legislation and fielded questions.  JU and the City would be partnering with the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission and others in conducting the study.  Mr. Richardson cited the determination that a high level of mercury in the fish in the Lower St. Johns River Basin was a factor underscoring the need for the proposed study.  Commissioner John Godfrey inquired as to whether this proposed study was a duplication of the study in the Report of the Health of the St. Johns River.  In response, Mr. Richardson explained that the proposed study in this legislation would assess air, water, sediment and fish.  The Report on the Health of the River study focused solely on sediment.  By a vote of 8-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance.
Next on the agenda,  Tera Meeks provided the Commission with an update on the water taxis and  reported that leases for the two vessels have been renewed.  Water taxi service is to be continued.  A working group established with JTA assistance will be making efforts to make the water taxi service more efficient.
At the Commission’s request, Public Works Director Jim Robinson made a  brief presentation updating the Waterways Commission on the Liberty Street collapse.  He subsequently fielded questions.
Mr. Robinson discussed all of the developments pertaining to the February 1, 2015 collapse of a portion of Liberty Street that extends over the St. Johns River across from the old Duval County Courthouse building.  The site is a parking area for the former judicial facility.

A considerable portion of the discussion centered on the River Place Town Homes’ loss of electrical power because the collapse badly damaged JEA’s transformer that provides electric power to the homes.  Residents displaced by the loss of power had to be housed in local hotels.  A number of questions were put to the Director on the power resumption issue.  

In the monthly update on the status of the river, water quality and manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, reported that the river’s water temperature is averaging 57º.

There are low salinity readings owing to recent rainfall.  Dr. Pinto indicated that there are no new manatee fatalities to report.  Manatees have been sighted but there have been no need for any rescue work.

Dr. Pinto reported that the annual State of Florida synoptic survey of manatees is scheduled for Monday, February16th, provided that it is cold enough.  In colder weather, manatees will congregate at warm water sites making it easier to count and assess the population.

Dr. Pinto announced that there has been  limited dolphin activity.

In her monthly update on St. Johns River issues, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman,

reported on the continuing challenge to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers on mitigation for the dredge project.  She also remarked on the components of the MOU (Memorandum of Understanding) between the St. Johns Riverkeeper and the Jacksonville Port Authority on issues pertaining to the breaching of the Rodmam Dam.
Ms. Rinaman further commented on the status of surface water withdrawals and the filing of legislation on the City’s purchase of water quality credits from JEA that is impending.

In New Business, Commissioner Gary Anderson provided the Commission with an update on the Fort George Inlet Management Plan.  Tera Meeks explained the plan and reported on the City’s efforts to get various agencies together to work on the project.

In Public Comments, Janie Thomas, representing the Shrimp Producers Association commented on three topics.  She reported that her association favors breaching the Rodman Dam; the salinity in the river is an important issue for shrimpers; breaching the dam would rid the river of considerable salt water.  Additional fresh water would dilute the salt.  Secondly,  Ms. Thomas decried the Edwards Creek development on the Northside that entailed the construction of 790 new homes on wetlands.  To Ms. Thomas, this is a conservation issue that is being rushed through the process without due process.  The land for the projected development project should be preserved.  The development was a genuine threat to wetlands.  The third topic that Ms. Thomas addressed was shell beds.  She contends that shell beds need to be re-opened to harvesting.
The Chair announced that he had been advised by Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, the Water Commission’s legal counsel, that the Edward Creek Development legislation was an application for rezoning and as such was not the Waterways Commission’s purview to act.

Mr. Shane Williams spoke as a resident and representative of the Edward Creek community.  He, too, felt that there were significant environmental concerns. He specifically cited the development’s threat to oyster beds.  Mr. Williams felt that the rezoning was moving too fast and implored the Commission to oppose what he characterized as “reckless” development.

Mr. John Nooney commented that the water taxi owners should be invited to the Waterways Commission to share their thoughts.  He commented on proposed legislation regarding floating docks on the Southbank Riverwalk.  Lastly, Mr. Nooney commented on prospective development at JEA’s former Southbank site.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges brought to the Commission’s attention that according to the Waterways Commission’s minutes from the January meeting, Mr. Aundra Wallace, CEO, Downtown Investment Authority, was supposed to be at the February meeting to address waterways issues in the DIA’s downtown development plans.  The Chair requested the commission’ Legislative Assistant to contact Mr. Wallace about being at the March Commission meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:28 A.M.
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